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Inside Stories

Firefly Sanctu-
ary opens, p.7

Kyla walks with a 
Naturalist, p.12

See ACE AWARDS, page  6

See VACCINE, page  8

What Goes On
Monday, May 17
7:30 p.m. Final Budget Work-
session
Wednesday, May 19
7:30 p.m. Budget Worksession 
with Green Ridge House
 
All council meetings are vir-
tual. See the meetings calendar 
at greenbeltmd.gov for agendas 
and information on public par-
ticipation in these meetings.

The Bodenschatz family is among the shoppers at the Greenbelt 
Farmers Market on Sunday, May 9.  See more photos, page  11.
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On May 11, Library Associate Robert Thomas grandly 
opens the doors to Greenbelt Library which now boasts 
in-person hours. See story on page 3.
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The Public Works Department 
has a wide-ranging set of respon-
sibilities, including maintaining 
the city’s roads, buildings and 
vehicles; implementing environ-
mental improvements and sus-
tainability practices; maintaining 
and beautifying the city’s green 
spaces and outdoor recreational 
facilities; waste collection, and 
snow and ice removal, among 
many others. Department staff 
and the Greenbelt City Council 
met on April 21 to review the 
proposed budget for the depart-
ment for fiscal year 2022 (FY22), 
which begins July 1.

The budget allocates $3.9 mil-
lion to this department, an in-

Este artículo está disponible 
en español en nuestra página 
web www.greenbeltnewsreview.
com. 

On Tuesday, May 11, the 
FEMA-operated Community 
Vaccination Center in Greenbelt 
stopped giving new first shots of 
the Pfizer vaccine.  Beginning 
Wednesday, May 12, the Green-
belt center will provide Johnson 
& Johnson single-dose vaccina-
tions and continue to provide 
Pfizer second doses for the re-
maining weeks the center is open. 
The center is currently open sev-
en days a week and walk-ins are 

Public Works Tackled Covid;
Looks Forward to Future

by Diane Oberg

Greenbelt Metro Vaccine Site
Changes to J & J on May 12

by Cathie Meetre

crease of 3.6 percent from the 
amount budgeted in the current 
year. Despite the department’s 
active role in battling Covid-19, 
Public Works actually spent 1 
percent less in the current fiscal 
year than was budgeted. 

Public Works is also respon-
sible for the city parks budget, 
although that is officially reported 
under the Recreation and Parks 
budget account. The $1.4 mil-
lion proposed for FY22 is up 8 
percent from the FY21 adopted 
budget. Other department expen-
ditures are reported in special 
accounts such as for the city 

welcome. Hours of operation are 
Mondays and Tuesdays 7 a.m. to 
3 p.m., Wednesdays and Thurs-
days from noon to 8 p.m. and 
Fridays through Sundays 9 a.m. 
to 5 p.m.

“The Greenbelt Center has 
been an extremely successful 
vaccination operation, and we 
continue to encourage the resi-
dents of Maryland to come down 
and get vaccinated,” said Craig 
Levy, deputy federal coordinat-
ing officer for FEMA. Reason-
able accommodation for people 

At the Greenbelt City Coun-
cil meeting on May 10, Coun-
cilmember Leta Mach moved 
and council adopted a motion to 
authorize City Manager Nicole 
Ard to draft a letter that presents 
comments on the maglev Draft 
Environmental Impact Statement 
(DEIS) from the environmental 
law firm of Jill Grant and Associ-
ates. The letter will be presented 
for council signature at the meet-
ing of May 23, with Mayor Colin 
Byrd noting that the vote then 
would be final because responses 
to the DEIS are due the next day.

Grant presented a summary 
of her group’s work to date, not-
ing they were close to finished.  
She said that the comments were 
currently 200 pages.  She sum-

Council Reviews Law Firm’s
Analysis on Maglev DEIS 

by Cathie Meetre

marized by saying that the city’s 
comments will address the enor-
mous cost and inadequate benefit 
of the project, the extensive envi-
ronmental effects and the lack of 
concern for environmental justice.  
She also noted the project’s fail-
ure to observe existing laws or 
to provide adequate information 
and analysis on the impact on the 
environment and the communities 
affected.

She provided a number of spe-
cific instances.  Under National 
Environmental Policy Act (NEPA) 
requirements, for example, the 
project has consistently failed to 
provide all the requested informa-
tion, while data that they did pro-
vide was inadequately analyzed.  
The project, according to Grant, 

has also failed to comply with 
historic preservation requirements 
and Department of Transporta-
tion regulations, among other 
regulatory constraints.  As Grant 
succinctly put it, “So much dis-
ruption for so little benefit.”

Misleading Analyses
Grant noted specific instances 

where data are not just lacking 
but actively misleading, citing as 
an example a cost-benefit analy-
sis that depends on ridership and 
travel time statistics to justify 
the cost.  She also notes that 
although the DEIS is required 
to say how damage to environ-
mentally sensitive areas will be 
mitigated, no such strategies 

The Advisory Committee 
on Education (ACE) welcomed 
guests last Wednesday to its 26th 
annual Student Awards where 12 
students were recognized for their 
outstanding academic achieve-
ments during the past school 
year. 

The event took place over 
Zoom at the beginning of the 
Greenbelt City Council workses-
sion. Maryland State Senator Paul 
Pinsky was in attendance, along 
with School Board Member Josh-
ua Thomas, County Councilmem-
ber Todd Turner and Delegates 
Anne Healey, Alonzo Washington 
and Nichole Williams.

Melinda Brady, current chair 
of ACE, hosted the awards cer-
emony, starting by thanking the 
attendees and award winners for 
their commitment to excellence 
in education in Greenbelt, Prince 
George’s County and the State of 
Maryland. 

Principals and administra-
tors of the six Greenbelt public 
schools were also recognized: Dr. 
Phyllis Gillens and Yolanda Cole-

ACE Presents 26th Annual
Student Awards via Zoom

by Haley Kerby

ACE awardees Hashem Wahed from Eleanor Roosevelt High 
School, left, and Magali Ngumesone from Greenbelt Elementary 
School

man from Magnolia Elementary, 
Dr. Monica Gaines and Sharelle 
Stagg from Greenbelt Elementary, 
Trena Wilson and Andrew Karnes 
from Springhill Lake Elemen-
tary, James Spence and Sandrine 
Boukabara from Dora Kennedy 

French Immersion, Dr. Daria Val-
entine and Shelita Campbell from 
Greenbelt Middle School and 
Reginald McNeill from Eleanor 
Roosevelt High School (ERHS). 
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Open Letter 
To City Council

Honorable City Council Mem-
bers and City Manager Ard:

It is important for members 
of the City Council to recognize 
their constituency. Former Mayors 
Jordan and Davis have always in-
quired as to the address of public 
commentators during city coun-
cil meetings and work sessions. 
More recently however, Mayor 
Byrd has moved away from this 
practice which has resulted in 
confusion among city residents. If 
non-Greenbelt residents are called 
upon to speak on a topic or issue 
that impacts Greenbelt then it 
could give council members and 
residents a false reading as to 
support for or against an issue. 
In order to resolve this confusion, 
we support and suggest that prior 
to voicing public opinion on any 
issues impacting Greenbelt that 
those doing so first state their 
name and address for the record.

Thank you for your time and 
consideration as it relates to this 
matter.

Scott and Kathy Legendre

Urge 988 Funding
May is Mental Health Month. 

By urging my public officials 
to prioritize suicide preven-
tion, mental health and crisis 
care, I am hoping to influence 
collective change to support  
#MentalHealth4All.

Right now, individuals in crisis 
are able to call 1-800-273-8255 

to reach the National Suicide 
Prevention Lifeline. The Lifeline 
provides 24/7, free and confiden-
tial support for people in distress 
and those who care for them. 
Soon, it will be much easier 
to remember how to reach the 
Lifeline as the number will be 
changing to “988” nationwide by 
July 2022.

Knowing this, it is critically 
important that states pass legis-
lation now to reliably fund 988 
and their state’s crisis response 
system, just as we fund 911 and 
emergency services through small 
fees on our phone bills. Reliable 
funding will help to ensure all 
988 callers can reach a counselor 
in their own state who is familiar 

with and can connect them with 
local resources. Culturally compe-
tent support and local connections 
can better help all callers through 
their crisis and in their recovery.

Suicide prevention is important 
to me because I’ve lost friends to 
suicide. I have also experienced 
suicide ideation and have had my 
own mental health challenges. I 
know firsthand the importance of 
treatment, education and advo-
cacy for better mental health.

Join me this month in urg-
ing your public officials to fund 
988. We all play a role in chang-
ing the culture around mental 
health. Together, we can ensure  
#MentalHealth4All.

Li’l Dan Celdran

News Review Pilots
New Payment Option 

The News Review is pilot-
ing a new payment option, 
Zelle, that will allow most of 
our advertisers and subscribers 
to pay their bills electronically. 

Customers can access this 
service through many banks’ 
mobile apps and online bank-
ing websites or by download-
ing the Zelle app. Customers 
should direct their payments to 
business@greenbeltnewsreview.
com.  

For a list of banks partici-
pating in Zelle, go to zellepay.
com and then click on “Get 
Started.”  For more informa-
tion, click on “How it Works.”  

We encourage our custom-
ers to take advantage of this 
secure payment system which 
will eliminate mail delays and, 
more importantly, eliminate the 
opportunity for check fraud.  

Se Habla Español
Vaya a nuestra página web 
greenbeltnewsreview.com  

para ver artículos en español.

See our website,  
greenbeltnewsreview.com,  
for articles in Spanish.

  

15 Crescent Road, Suite 100, Greenbelt, Maryland 20770-1887
Phone: 301-474-4131; Fax: 301-965-8247

editor@greenbeltnewsreview.com (stories, letters, photos)
ads@greenbeltnewsreview.com (ads)

business@greenbeltnewsreview.com (billing)
website:  www.greenbeltnewsreview.com

CIRCULATION   Circulation Coordinator:  circ@greenbeltnewsreview.com
	 HOA information at: www.greenbeltnewsreview.com/contact-us/distribution:

Published weekly since 1937 by the Greenbelt Cooperative Publishing Association, Inc.

BOARD OF DIRECTORS
Cathie Meetre, president; Diane Oberg, vice president; Deanna Dawson, secretary; Tom 
Jones, treasurer; Pat Scully and Carol Griffith

PUBLICATION DEADLINES:
-  Monday 2 p.m. Articles/photos over 700 words, Display Ads (not camera ready).
-  Monday 6 p.m. All Letters to the Editor (300 word limit).
-  Tuesday 2 p.m. Articles/photos under 700 words, photographs not associated with a story.
- Tuesday 6 p.m. Classified Ads and camera-ready display ads.
-  Email submission is available.  Hardcopy submissions (delivered by respective deadline) 
may be mailed to the address above or left in the Co-op grocery store drop box or GNR 
external office door mail slot, as shown below.
-  Payment must accompany ads except by prior arrangement 

News Review
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Greenbelt Community Center at 15 Crescent Rd.
OFFICE HOURS: Monday 2 - 4 p.m., Tuesday 2 - 4, 6 -8 p.m. 
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Community Center’s east door near the municipal building.
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Letty Bonnell, Jerry Bonnell, Melinda Brady, Jessi Britton, Asha Brown, Alan Burt, Rick 
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Letters Policy 
Deadline for letters is 6 p.m. Monday.  Submission does not 

guarantee publication.  Letters should be no longer than 300 
words (shorter letters are more likely to be published).

Letters may be edited for clarity, grammar, civility and 
space constraints. The News Review may add a comment 
from the editor if deemed necessary.

All letters must include the letter writer's 
name, physical address, and telephone number. 
Only the name will be published; the News 
Review will consider requests for the name to 
be withheld.

Letters to the Editor Service or Garden Side?

B. Glee

A large evergreen toppled over during a recent wind-
storm. It fell on a smaller tree and broke it in half. This 
was next to the playground between 9 Court Ridge and 
the Greenbelt Museum. Nobody was hurt.

S o m e o n e  w a s 
v e r y  e x c i t e d 
about the out-
door pool open-
ing.
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At the Library 
The Greenbelt Library has 

entered Phase 2 with limited ser-
vices, by appointment. Appoint-
ments can be made for 1 hour 
of computer use or 15 minutes 
of browsing borrowable library 
materials. Book appointments at 
pgcmls.info/reopening or 240-
455-5451. Reservations can be 
made up to seven days in ad-
vance. Curbside service remains 
available (by appointment only). 
Hours remain: Tuesdays, 1 to 6 
p.m.; Wednesdays, 1 to 8 p.m.; 
Thursdays and Fridays, 1 to 6 
p.m.; and Saturdays, 1 to 5 p.m.  
Greenbelt also now has mobile 
printing available. More informa-
tion is available at pgcmls.info/
mobile-printing.

Vaccine Assistance
PGCMLS offers an English 

and Spanish Covid-19 Vaccine 
Hunter Hotline at 240-392-3622 
operating Mondays through Fri-
days, 9 a.m. to 7 p.m. The hot-
line will assist by directly book-
ing vaccination appointments, 
adding people to vaccine pre-
registration lists and answering 
questions about the vaccination 
process.

2021 Tax Season
The deadlines for filing tax 

returns or extension requests are 
Monday, May 17, for federal 
returns and Thursday, July 15, 
for Maryland state returns. The 
Library has a limited number 
of Form 1040/1040-SR (includ-
ing Schedules 1-3) booklets and 
associated instructions in either 
English or Spanish. 

Read to Hatch
PGCMLS offers Hatchlings: 

Read to Hatch, a program for 
expectant mothers, through May. 
This program is based on the ear-
ly-literacy Mother Goose on the 
Loose: Hatchlings program for 
parents and caregivers of children 
from birth to 3 years old and 
the Mother Goose on the Loose 
Goslings program for premature 
babies and mothers.

Kids Achieve Club
The Kids Achieve Club pro-

gram provides academic support 
through homework assistance and 
reading practice for English for 
Speakers of Other Languages stu-
dents in grades 1 to 6. The pro-
gram was created to support the 
unique needs of English learners 
to foster a love of reading and to 
provide academic support. 

Ice Cream Social
On Tuesday, May 18 at 6 

p.m. on Zoom, Maryland State 
Delegate Alonzo Washington and 
Prince George’s County Schools 
CEO Dr. Monica Goldson will 
present a forum to talk about the 
plans for schools in the forth-
coming period, including plans 
for next year. Topics will include 
safety measures, typical school 
days and the use of federal funds.

Also on the agenda is the 
Maryland General Assembly’s 
Blueprint for Maryland’s Future 
which the governor vetoed.  Now 
that the veto has been overridden, 
when will the funding arrive and 
how does the legislation affect 
county schools?  

Register for the Zoom meeting 
at tinyurl.com/stateofpgcps.

A c o u p o n 
for ice cream 
is available to 
those who reg-
ister  for  this 
meeting from 
an ice cream 
s hop  i n  H y-
attsville. More 
instructions are 
located on the 
Zoom page. 

Theater Reopening?
After a long strange winter, 

spring has sprung and summer is 
right around the corner! Vaccina-
tion rates are going up, Covid-19 
cases are going down and many 
are looking forward to a return 
to something close to normal.  
The Old Greenbelt Theatre can’t 
wait to welcome its patrons back 
to the theater, and is excited to 
share the reopening plans with 
them. 

In mid-June, once all staff 
have had access to full vaccina-
tion, the reopening process will 
begin with a series of strategic 
test screenings. These audiences 
will be slightly larger than per-
mitted current rental groups and 
allow fine-tuning safety protocols 
and cleaning procedures.

Greenbelt Virtual
Business Coffee

Greenbelt City Council will 
host a virtual business coffee on 
Tuesday, June 8, 10 a.m. to 11:30 
a.m. Learn about the latest hap-
penings in and around Greenbelt 
as well as connect with other lo-
cal businesses.

Also, during this virtual ses-
sion, businesses will be engaged 
in a facilitated discussion about 
the tools, strategies and resources 
needed to look beyond reopening 
and recovery to long-term busi-
ness sustainability and resiliency.

Space is limited. To register 
go to greenbelt-business-coffee-
june-2021.eventbrite.com. The 
Zoom link will be sent to all 
participants 24 hours before the 
event. 

More Community Events 
are located throughout 

the paper.

Community Events
Dem Club Features 
Delegates Report

by Konrad Herling
Sunday, May 23, 3 p.m., on 

Zoom is where our 22nd Leg-
islative District representatives 
will tell us the story of a most 
productive session. Other states in 
the country are looking at Mary-
land, as our state legislature was 
able to pass a significant police 
reform bill. It also overturned the 
Governor’s veto of the Long Gun 
bill, thus the sale of shotguns and 
rifles will require background 
checks. The legislative team of 
Senator Pinsky and Delegates 
Healey, Washington and Williams 
were also key players in passing 
the Dignity Not Detention bill, 
which prohibits jurisdictions from 
contracting with U.S. Immigration 
and Customs Enforcement (ICE) 
to detain undocumented people 
in their local jails. That legisla-
tion may be vetoed by Governor 
Hogan.

Additionally, the state’s leg-
islature education bill, passed 
on March 28, was created in 
response to federal legislation 
which gives state education 
boards the authority to establish 
accountability standards. The 
Governor, according to the Bal-
timore Sun on April 2, will not 
veto this bill and will not sign 
this legislation (citing his concern 
that no funding was identified). 
Nonetheless, the law is now ef-
fective.

To receive the event’s Zoom 
link, connect with the organi-
zation at Rooseveltclub.com 
and RSVP as directed or use 
the calendar page as directed. 
Those interested in renewing 
their membership or becoming 
new members can do so also at 
the Rooseveltclub.com site. Call 
club President, Konrad Herling at 
301-345-9369 with any questions.

Peace Officers Vigil
To be Held May 15

The public is invited to attend 
a vigil gathering to remember 
all peace officers who have 
fallen in the line of duty this 
Saturday,  May 15 from 11 
a.m. to 1 p.m. at the junction 
of Crescent and Ridge Roads 
near the Police Station. May 
15 is National Peace Officers 
Memorial Day. The vigil will 
a l s o  h o n o r  a n d  r e m e m b e r 
currently serving Greenbelt 
peace officers. This local event is 
organized by Greenbelt Citizens 
for  Publ ic  Safe ty  (GCPS) . 
For more information contact 
RobertLSnyder08@comcast.net.

Utopia Reel and Meal

The Utopia Film Festival staff 
presents a trip down memory 
lane at the May Reel and Meal 
Monday, May 17 at 7 p.m. Visit 
all of the great D.C. area movie 
theaters, of which Old Greenbelt 
Theater is one of the very few 
remaining.

The first film for the evening 
is a short entitled “Twenty Five 
Cents Before Noon,” which ex-
plores that bygone world once 
such an important part of our cul-
ture. Then, in the feature film of 
the evening, for some fun and ad-
venture, follow Hollywood legend 
Ernest Borgnine as he tours the 
U.S.A. in the film “On the Bus,” 
sharing highlights from over 100 
films he appeared in as he walks 
the viewer through some of what 
played in those theaters gone by.

Relax with some popcorn and 
the computer in the comfort of 
home next Monday with the tour 
guide for this event, Jeff Krulik, 
whose long career of filmmaking 
includes the screening of many 
of his works on PBS, in festivals 
and elsewhere. 

The Co-op Supermarket offers 
a special optional vegan meal for 
sale that day. Call 301-474-0522 
to reserve. 

Register to join this free 
film screening and discussion 
with the filmmaker online at 
tinyurl.com/ReelnMealMay, email 
greenbeltaccess@gmail.com or 
call Frank Gervasi at 301-467-
2418.

Connecting Greenbelt
Connecting Across Greenbelt 

(CAG) will be sponsoring a vigil 
on Tuesday, May 25 at 6:30 p.m. 
with members of religious orga-
nizations and other community 
groups in front of the Library 
and Community Center, Build-
ing Bridges to Stop the Violence: 
Remembering George Floyd and 
others. Masks are requested. 

CAG is a multi-cultural, multi-
racial and multi-generational 
group of residents who gather 
monthly to build relationships 
across neighborhoods and to un-
derstand current challenges for 
all Greenbelters. The group is 
building multiple resources. The 
first is research-tested coping 
strategies for self-care and stress 
management called the Caring 
and Connecting Toolkit (bit.ly/
CAGtoolkit). Residents are in-
vited to share their ideas and help 
build resources together.

To find out about the group’s 
m o n t h l y  m e e t i n g s ,  e m a i l 
communityconnectionsgb@gmail.
com.

Registration Opens 
To Honor Caregivers

Greenbelt Assistance in Living 
(GAIL) and Dementia Friend-
ly America Northern Prince 
George’s County are hosting a 
free, drive-thru caregiver ap-
preciation event in Greenbelt on 
Thursday, May 27 from 11 a.m. 
to 12:30 p.m. at the Community 
Center.  Greenbelt’s unpaid care-
givers will receive 10 gift bags 
full of thank you items for their 
dedication to providing care dur-
ing the pandemic.  

Pre-register at: forms.gle/
m E v W P Q x G A 3 1 8 q G h s 5 . 
For more information contact 
Katherine Farzin at kfarzin@
greenbeltmd.gov or 240-542-
2019.

Some Simple Steps 
To Stop the Maglev

Are you wanting to take steps 
against the maglev but don’t 
know what to do and don’t have 
much time?  Join Simple Steps to 
Stop the Maglev.  Simple Steps, 
which can be accomplished in 
10 minutes or less (most of the 
time), are sent three to five days 
per week and it is optional to 
follow them.  Anyone wanting 
to join can contact Susan at 
suzanbwild@gmail.com.  

Porch Greenbelt Food 
Collection is Growing

The  Apr i l  RUAK Porch 
Greenbelt food drive collected 
592 pounds of nonperishable 
food as well as personal hygiene 
items from the three collection 
areas. All were donated to the St. 
Hugh of Grenoble Food Pantry. 
The next May collection date for 
front porch pickup between 2 and 
5 p.m. will be Sunday, May 16 
for Boxwood Village and Ridge 
Road from Lastner Lane to Re-
search Road.

Volunteers are sought to ex-
pand Porch Greenbelt to addition-
al neighborhoods in Greenbelt. 
Anyone with questions or who 
is interested in being a volunteer 
with Porch Greenbelt may con-
tact Robert Goldberg-Strassler at 
spreadruak@gmail.com.

Paint Out Picnic 
Join Artist-in-Residence Rac-

quel Keller to paint in Buddy 
Attick Park on Sunday, June 6. 
Sign up for one of two timeslots, 
11 a.m. to noon or noon to 1 
p.m. Participants may bring their 
own materials or receive a basic 
set of paints and supplies from 
Greenbelt Recreation Arts. Sign 
up at www.signupgenius.com/go/
paintoutpicnic. This event is free.

ERHS Presents  
Spring Concert

Eleanor Roosevelt High School 
will present a Choral and Piano 
Spring Concert on Friday, May 
14 at 7 p.m. 

Enjoy Roosevelt’s musical stu-
dents performing live on Zoom. 
For the Zoom link, visit the 
ERHS web page at schools.pgcps.
org/eleanorroosevelt/.

http://tinyurl.com/stateofpgcps
http://greenbelt-business-coffee-june-2021.eventbrite.com
http://greenbelt-business-coffee-june-2021.eventbrite.com
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May 13    10 a.m. via zoom
"Our Annual Spring Choir Service!"

The PBUUC Choir, David Chapman Music Director; with Special 
Music; and Worship Associate John Barr

Our amazing Paint Branch Choir will lead us in worship and music 
as they bring us their annual spring Choir Service. 

Paint Branch Unitarian Universalist Church
3215 Powder Mill Road, Adelphi

Phone: 301-937-3666           www.pbuuc.org

Welcomes you to our open, nurturing community

Whoever you are  
and wherever you are 

 on your  
Spiritual journey,  

you are welcome HERE.

This Sunday’s Sermon   
on Facebook Live  
Sunday at 10:15 
Scripture Being  

Fulfilled
www.facebook.com/GCCUCCMD

www.greenbeltcommunitychurch.org

Greenbelt 
Community 
Church

In addition to our sympathy to 
family and friends, the News Re-
view sends condolences to mem-
bers of the Greenbelt Boys and 
Girls Club whose former coach, 
Ryan Lee Sr., and his wife, Iva-
nia Lee, were killed on May 10 
in a Maryland City shooting.

Condolences to the family and 
friends of Kennedy Nwabueze 
Ogbonna who died May 4.

Congratulations to Nathan 
Addai, Eleanor Roosevelt High 
School 2021 graduate, the re-
cipient of this year’s David Craig 
Memorial Scholarship Fund 
$12,000 award to attend the Uni-
versity of Maryland College Park 
campus to study computer sci-
ence.

Share your accomplishments, 
milestones and news in the Our 
Neighbors column. Send details 
of your news items to editor@
greenbeltnewsreview.com.

Therefore, to the one who knows 
the right thing to do and does not do it, 

to that person it is sin.
James 4:17

The Bible Says…   

Sunday Worship Services
10a-11a   ONLINE

MCFcc.org/online

Mishkan Torah Congregation
10 Ridge Road, Greenbelt, MD 20770

Rabbi Saul Oresky, Cantor Phil Greenfield

An unpretentious, historic, welcoming, liberal, egalitarian synagogue 
that respects tradition and becomes your extended family 

in the 21st century.
Friday evening services at 8:00pm
Saturday morning services at 10:00am
All services and activities are currently virtual
For further information, call (301) 474-4223  www.mishkantorah.org
Affiliated with these movements: Conservative and Reconstructing Judaism

Mowatt Memorial United Methodist Church
40 Ridge Road, Greenbelt

Open hearts, Open minds, Open doors

 facebook.com/mowattumc
301-474-9410

Rev. Fay Lundin, Pastor

Worship Service 10 a.m. 
In person worship services cancelled for now.  In person worship services cancelled for now.  

Live streaming on our Facebook page @mowattumc.  Live streaming on our Facebook page @mowattumc.  
10 a.m. Sunday mornings10 a.m. Sunday mornings

“Among the greatest of all services that can 
possibly be rendered by man to Almighty God 
is the education and training of children.”

– ‘Abdu’l-Bahá

www.greenbeltbahais.org

To be Published in Greenbelt News Review May 13, 2021

Greenbelt Bahá’í Community

 

CATHOLIC COMMUNITY 
of GREENBELT 

During the pandemic, we   
gather VIRTUALLY for 

Liturgy of the Word 
Sundays, 10:00 a.m. 

 

ALL ARE WELCOME! 
 

For ZOOM link: 
 

FDeBernardo@aol.com 

Hunger persists, both in the 
U.S. and overseas. Throughout 
this year, the CROP Hunger Walk 
had to be virtual. CROP is the 
community fundraising arm of 
Church World Service which is 
an ecumenical agency fighting 
hunger and poverty since 1946. 
The Hyattsville CROP Walk be-
gan in 1981 with walkers sup-
ported by sponsor donations. In 
Prince George’s County, Help-By-
Phone will receive 25 percent of 
all funds earned from sponsors. 

Local Groups Continue
Virtual CROP Walk May 2

by Lyn Doyle

The rest of the donations will go 
toward hunger-fighting projects in 
the U.S. and overseas. Go online 
to see examples of the project.

Two Greenbelt organizations 
who walked for CROP on Sun-
day, May 2, were the Golden Age 
Club and the Eleanor and Frank-
lin Roosevelt Democratic Club. 
Those interested in contributing 
can send a tax-deductible check, 
made out to CROP, to Judith 
Davis, c/o City of Greenbelt, 25 
Centerway, Greenbelt, MD 20770.

From left, Crop Walkers Judy Parker, Lyn Doyle and Marti Galvin 
of the Golden Age Club rest after their circuit of Greenbelt Lake.

Eleanor and Franklin Roosevelt Democratic Club Crop Walkers take 
a breather after their Lake walk.  From left, Toni Mathewson, Lyn 
Doyle and Pat Wickersty

	 - Photos by Lyn Doyle

The full moon lights up cicada netting at 11 Court Ridge.

Lovely weather brings the fisher folk out in droves on 
Sunday afternoon, April 18, at the Lake.
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City Information & Events
The strength of Greenbelt is diverse people living together in a spirit of cooperation.  We celebrate all people. By sharing 

together all are enriched.  We strive to be a respectful, welcoming community that is open, accessible, safe and fair.

VACANCIES ON BOARDS & COMMITTEES
Volunteer to serve on City Council Advisory Groups.    
There are currently vacancies on: 

• Advisory Committee on Education
• Arts Advisory Board
• Senior Citizens Advisory Committee
• Youth Advisory Committee

  For more information call 301- 474-8000

VIRTUAL MEETINGS FOR MAY 17-21
Monday, May 17 at 7:30pm, FINAL BUDGET WORK SESSION 
Virtual meeting will be shown on Verizon 21, Comcast 71 and 996, and 
Streaming at www.greenbeltmd.gov/municipaltv

Tuesday, May 18 at 7:30pm, ADVISORY COMMITTEE ON 
TREES, Virtual
Wednesday, May 19 at 7:30pm, PARKS AND RECREATION 
ADVISORY BOARD On the Agenda: City Council Referral Synthetic 
Turf Field, Beltway Plaza Redevelopment, Work Session – Advisory 
Group Chairs, and City Holiday Events – Inclusiveness

Wednesday, May 19 at 7:30pm, ADVISORY PLANNING 
BOARD On the Agenda: Pedestrian and Bicyclist Master Plan Update

Wednesday, May 19 at 7:30pm, BUDGET WORK SESSION  
w/Green Ridge House Virtual meeting will be shown on Verizon 21, 
Comcast 71 and 996, and Streaming at www.greenbeltmd.gov/munici-
paltv

Thursday, May 20 at 5:30pm, BOARD OF ELECTIONS, Virtual

In advance, the hearing impaired is advised to use MD RELAY at 711 
to submit your questions/comments or contact the City Clerk at (301) 
474-8000 or email banderson@greenbeltmd.gov.
This schedule is subject to change. For confirmation that a 
meeting is being held call 301-474-8000. For information on public  
participation for the virtual meetings above, visit the meetings calendar 
at www.greenbeltmd.gov.

Greenbelt Aquatic & 
Fitness Center parking lot

Friday, May 21, 
6:30am-8:30am

The annual event traditionally celebrates bicycling as a fun, eco-
friendly, low-cost commuting option, and it provides both physical 
and mental health benefits. To make sure even those working from 
home can participate, we are encouraging telecommuting registrants 
to bike to their pit stop and then cycle back home to start the workday. 
The pit stop is a grab ‘n go, contactless pick-up event. Face masks and 
social distancing will be enforced. 

Register at biketoworkmetrodc.org;  
Pit Stop Manager: Di Quynn Reno, 240-542-2053.

 

 

 

CITY OF GREENBELT NOTICE 
OF A PROPOSED REAL 

PROPERTY TAX INCREASE 

 
The City Council of the City of Greenbelt 
proposes to increase real property taxes. 
 
1.  For the tax year beginning July 1, 2021, the 

estimated real property assessable base will 
increase by 4.1%, from $2,158,720,987 to 
$2,247,288,405. 

 
2.  If the City of Greenbelt, Maryland maintains 

the current tax rate of $0.8275 per $100 of 
assessment, real property tax revenues will 
increase by 4.1%, resulting in $732,895 of 
new real property tax revenues. 

 
3.  In order to fully offset the effect of 

increasing assessments, the real property 
tax rate should be reduced to $0.7949, the 
constant yield tax rate. 

 
4.  The City is considering not reducing its real 

property tax rate enough to offset 
increasing assessments. The City proposes 
to adopt a real property tax rate of $0.8275 
per $100 of assessment. This tax rate is 
4.1% higher than the constant yield tax 
rate and will generate $732,895 in 
additional property tax revenues. 

 
A public hearing on the proposed real property 
tax increase will be held at 8 p.m. on Monday, 
May 24, 2021, virtually via Zoom. 
 
The hearing is open to the public, and public 
testimony is encouraged.  Public participation: 
Dial-in: 301 715 8592; Meeting ID: 870 1542 
0497; Password: 736144 
 
Persons with questions regarding this hearing 
may call the City Clerk at 301-474-8000 for 
further information. 

 

Greenbelt Recreation
Summer Activity Guide  

Available at  
www.greenbeltmd.gov/recreation
Registration begins on: 

Monday, May 17 for Greenbelt  
Residents  
Monday, May 24 for non-residents

Classes begin the week of June 14, 2021

Includes options for all ages and interests. 
Discover seasonal special events, varied 
recreation facilities and classes to provide 

opportunities for community celebrations. Learn something new or 
improve your skills in an activity you enjoy, all while socializing and 
staying active!

Visit our www.greenbeltmd.gov/recreation or call 301-397-2200 for 
more information.

EMERGENCY DIAPER PICKUP
The Greenbelt Nursery Project is supporting needy Greenbelt families 

by distributing diapers on  Thursday, May 20th, 2021.
Parents are required to bring state-issued photo ID, each child’s birth 
certificate, proof of Greenbelt residency (mail from a federal, state, 

or local government agency which display their name and Greenbelt 
residential address). No walk-ups accepted. Please register online at

https://forms.gle/giCpu6T7u1VYPz2Q7
Registration required.  

Time and location given upon submitted registration.

Free Produce  
Distribution

THURSDAY, MAY 20 from 
1:00-3:00pm

Greenbelt Community Center  
15 Crescent Road

Follow @cityofgreenbelt on Facebook and Twitter

Notice of Charter Amendment Resolution
At its regular meeting of April 26, 2021, the City Council ad-
opted a resolution to amend the City Charter. As required by 
state law, this resolution will be posted in its entirety for 40 days, 
until June 5, at the Municipal Building and on the City’s Web 
site www.greenbeltmd.gov. Copies may also be requested of 
the City Clerk. It will become effective on June 15, 2021, un-
less a proper petition to submit the amendment to the voters on 
a referendum is filed as permitted by law. As also required by 
state law, this notice is given to provide a fair summary of the 
resolution.
Charter Amendment Resolution Number 2021-1 (Resolution 
Number 2091) A Resolution of the City of Greenbelt, Maryland, 
to Amend Section 2 of the Charter of the City of Greenbelt, to 
amend Section 27 titled “Absentee Voting” by replacing with 
“Mail-In Voting” of the Greenbelt City Charter.
Purpose: To amend the City Charter to replace absentee voting 
with mail-in voting. Mail-in voting would allow voters to request 
a ballot (no reasons needed) to vote in the upcoming 2021 
Council Election. However, the voters will still have the option to 
participate in early voting or in-person voting on Election Day.
For more information, please contact the City Clerk at 301-474-
3870 or email banderson@greenbeltmd.gov

GREENBELT 
RECREATION

2021 SUMMER ACTIVITY GUIDE 

Quarterly guide to Greenbelt Recrea  on 
Ac  vi  es, Classes, Facili  es, and Programs.  

Greenbelt RecreationGreenbelt Recreation

2 0 2 1

Kinder Camp, Camp Pine Tree,
YOGO-Youth On The Go, 

Creative Kids Camp, Camp Encore,
Summer Classes: Ceramics and More

SSUMMER CAMPUMMER CAMPSSSSUMMER CAMPUMMER CAMPSS Greenbelt Recreation Summer 
2021 Camp Guide
NOW AVAILABLE! 

Visit the Greenbelt Virtual Recreation 
Center at 

www.greenbeltmd.gov/recreation
Registration going on now. 

Scholarship Open 
The Boxwood Village Civic 

Association offers an annual $500 
scholarship to a current Boxwood 
Village resident. It is available to 
graduating high school seniors 
and full-time (at least 12 credit 
hours per semester) undergradu-
ate students. The scholarship is 
partially funded through the pro-
ceeds from the Boxwood booth at 
the Greenbelt Labor Day Festival, 
Annual Boxwood Yard Sale and 
other activities.

The application form should 
be completed and returned by 
June 30.  A scholarship commit-
tee comprised of three Boxwood 
Village residents will choose this 
year’s recipient.  For further in-
formation or to pick up an appli-
cation form, email Pat McAndrew 
at pmcandrew@mzmlaw.net.

Community Church  
Collects Sneakers

The Board of Congregational 
Life at Greenbelt Community 
Church, United Church of Christ 
(GCC) is collecting athletic shoes 
by partnering with GotSneakers. 
GotSneakers has developed a 
unique program that asks com-
munities to reach into their clos-
ets, and not their pockets. This 
sneaker recycling program helps 
keep sneakers out of landfills, 
which has harmful effects on the 
environment, and will send the 
sneakers to countries where the 
poor often go barefoot out of 
necessity. For more information 
about GotSneakers, go to their 
website at www.GotSneakers.com.

A donation box for sneakers 
will be placed outside of Fellow-
ship Center, the small building 
behind the church, for people to 
drop off sneakers at any time. 
GotSneakers will pay GCC a 
varying amount for name-brand 
and off-brand laced-up sneak-
ers with no tears inside or out-
side. The company even pays for 
cleaning and shipping – all GCC 
does is collect sneakers. “We 
know that most people have ex-
tra sneakers in their closets they 
would like to donate rather than 
throw away. An additional incen-
tive is now raising funds to feed 
the hungry and help the environ-
ment. It’s a win-win situation for 
everybody.”

City Notes
Street Maintenance/Special De-

tails installed banners for 2021’s 
first Farmers Market and Horti-
culture/Parks removed wind-dam-
aged tree limbs. Refuse/Recycling 
collected 28.58 tons of refuse and 
11.63 tons of recyclables, includ-
ing at the FEMA vaccination site, 
and helped the Baptist Church re-
cycle cinder blocks. Public Works 
extinguished smoldering mulch at 
the Aquatic & Fitness Center. 

The Animal Shelter hosts four 
dogs, four cats, eight kittens and 
a rabbit, and the Dog Park wel-
comes 38 permitted dogs. Park 
rangers mitigated unpermitted 
group sports activities, including 
alcohol consumption, at Schrom 
Hills Park. 

Recreation helped CARES 
with a children’s Chalk Art Fes-
tival and, with the Old Greenbelt 
Theatre, presented another Moon-
lit Movie. Preschoolers studied 
frogs at the Lake. The Virtual 
Recreation Center features camps, 
family fitness and special events. 

Community Center staff has 
safely provided over 500 contact-
less supply pick-ups since De-
cember, GAIL conducted a Pop-
Up Thrift Shop and Therapeutic 
Recreation facilitated 39 senior 
meal deliveries.

mailto:pmcandrew@mzmlaw.net
http://www.GotSneakers.com
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Join Us In Celebrating

Fair Trade Month! 

Seafood Fest!

Thursday, May 20

9:00 am-6:00 pm

 

www.greenbelt.coop

Cod & Salmon Fillets

Live Littleneck Clams

Pasteurized Lump Crabmeat

Something for Everyone!

ACE AWARDS continued from page 1

The awards were presented to 
the students by the ACE liaisons 
of their respective schools. These 
members include Gordon Gainer, 
vice-chair of ACE, Don Rich, 
Janet Mirsky, Kate McIlhenny, 
Veronica Martin-Alston and Jon 
Gardner. There are three other 
members of ACE: Elsie Waynes, 
who was unable to attend that 
night; the liaison from the Youth 
Advisory Committee, Jackson 
Tuthill and the city staff liaison, 
Liz Park.

The purpose of the awards 
was to recognize Greenbelt stu-
dents who honor the city’s tradi-
tions of citizenship, leadership 
and academic achievement. The 
Student Awards complement the 
Educator Awards, which ACE 
presented to teachers and staff 
members from Greenbelt schools 
in March.

The honored students all re-
ceived certificates of recognition 
from the city, the county and the 
state.  From ACE, each of the 
elementary and middle school 
students received a $25 gift card 
and the graduating ERHS winners 
each received a $2,500 scholar-
ship.

Magnolia Elementary
The first 2021 ACE student 

award winner was from Magnolia 
Elementary School. Fifth grader 
Brianna Obeng Agyei was recog-
nized as an exemplary Talented 
and Gifted (TAG) scholar in all 
subjects. Jelani Thomas-Kamara 
was also recognized from Mag-
nolia as an ACE award recipient. 

Greenbelt Elementary
The next recipient was Vin-

cent Oseafiana from Greenbelt 
Elementary School, described 
as a wonderfully ambitious and 
capable student who consistently 
demonstrates strong, positive per-
sonal values and sets an excellent 
example for other students. Also 
awarded from Greenbelt Elemen-
tary was Magali Ngumesone. Af-
ter being introduced and awarded, 
Ngumesone gave a speech about 
her gratitude in receiving this 
award. “I’m so truly honored . . . 
your outstanding and meaningful 
action has sparked a chain reac-
tion in me to excel even better in 
the future.”

Springhill Lake Elementary
Awarded from Springhill Lake 

Elementary was Zainab Ahmad. 
ACE member Mirsky described 
Ahmad as not only dedicated to 
doing the absolute best she can in 
all areas of her academic life, but 
as doing so with grace, kindness 
and a deep love of creativity. The 
next winner from Springhill Lake 
was Jaleel Le’Sueur, described as 
a supportive classmate through-
out the virtual learning experi-
ence who helps create a positive, 
cooperative environment and is 
always willing to offer help to 
teachers and peers. 

French Immersion
The award winner from Dora 

Kennedy French Immersion was 
8th grader Caitlin Anderson, who 
has proven her ability to com-
plete tasks with favorable results, 
despite distance learning. Ander-
son always attends virtual classes 
prepared to face the challenges 
of the day and does so with 
poise, grace and enthusiasm even 
through these challenging times.

Greenbelt Middle
F r o m  G r e e n b e l t  M i d d l e 

School, Chianugo Okeke and 
Trinity Morgan were both award-
ed. ACE member Martin-Alston 
said Okeke “has an unwavering 
commitment to academic excel-
lence and community outreach” 

and said of Morgan, “She is a 
true leader in and out of the 
classroom. Not only has Trinity 
excelled academically, she is also 
active within her community do-
ing wonderful things.”

Roosevelt High
The final three awards were 

given to students from ERHS. 
Tyler Zeigler, a young woman of 
exemplary character and a Girl 
Scout for 11 years, maintained 
honor roll grades throughout high 
school. ACE presented Zeigler 
with a $2,500 educational schol-
arship in recognition of her ac-
complishments and to contribute 
to her future endeavors.

Jennifer Onoha, a senior in 
ERHS’s highly selective and aca-
demically demanding Science and 
Technology Center, is a member 
of the Debate Team; Girls Var-
sity Cheerleading Squad; Truth, 
Love and Character Club; Young 
Women’s Christian Association, 
a young women’s empowerment 
group; and the Spanish Hon-
or Society. She also received a 
$2,500 educational scholarship 
in recognition of her accomplish-
ments and to contribute to her 
future endeavors.

The final award given was the 
Delegate’s Award, presented by 
Delegate Anne Healey. The award 
was presented to Hashem Wahed 
from ERHS. Healey described 
Wahed as a person who values 
hard work, follow-through, get-
ting the job done and doing it to 
the best of his ability. A passion-
ate, curious, ambitious and indus-
trious student, Wahed also values 
education and does not take that 
privilege for granted. “It’s the 
most important thing in his life,” 
said Healey. Wahed was awarded 
a $500 Scholarship to help him 
in future studies. Wahed said he 
was shocked when he first found 
out he had received this award. 
“I was working hard, getting 
my grades up … I never really 
expected someone to notice but 
apparently I was wrong.” He also 
thanked his mother for always 
instilling such a strong value of 
education and hard work in him 
and all the faculty at ERHS who 
helped motivate him. 

Haley Kerby is a University 
of Maryland Journalism student 
writing for the News Review.

Eleanor Roosevelt High School ACE awardees Jennifer Onoha, 
left, and Tyler Zeigler

The Greenbelt Access Televi-
sion (GATe) board elected officers 
for the 2021/22 term during a 
special meeting held on April 27.

By unanimous votes by the 
board, the officers are: Frank 
Gervasi, president; Ric Gordon, 
vice-president; Claude Aubert, 
secretary; and John Campanile, 
treasurer.

Two new board members were 
elected during GATe’s annual 
meeting on April 18: Rebecca 
Holober and Nelea “Lea” John-
son, who were officially wel-
comed by the entire GATe board.

Holober worked for the Food 
and Drug Administration as an 
educational and project manage-
ment specialist. She has been a 
member and volunteer with the 
Utopia Film Festival for many 
years. Holober plans to use her 
educational and management 
background to help develop 
GATe.

Johnson is currently employed 
by the City of Glenarden as an 
executive assistant to their city 
manager and mayor. She has 
obtained a Contracts Law II cer-
tificate from Yale University and 
is seeking her degree in business 
administration from the Univer-

GATe Elects Its New Board:
Old Friends and New Faces

by John Campanile

sity of Maryland Global Campus. 
Johnson has taken editing classes 
from GATe. A comedy script of 
hers was a semi-finalist in the 
Los Angeles Film Festival.

Aubert, who is currently serv-
ing as secretary, is returning for 
his third term on the board. Au-
bert envisioned and created the 
Rose Award Contest to increase 
community involvement. He be-
lieves he can help GATe become 
a more professional organization 
through collaboratively improving 
policies and procedures.

Gervasi outlined GATe’s mis-
sion: “To educate Greenbelt 
residents with our content and 
through our classes. We also 
teach those who are interested 
in how to produce videos so 
everyone can tell their stories on 
television or the internet.”

Gordon added: “Through the 
avenue of GATe, Greenbelters 
can learn of each other no matter 
what part of Greenbelt you live 
in. And we can use GATe to con-
tinue to find the common ground 
and learn from each other.”

GATe is available on Veri-
zon channel 19 and Comcast 
channel 77 or everywhere at  
GreenbeltAccessTV.org.

An oriole, our state bird, visits Buddy Attick Park.
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STEER into SPRING

Auto Loans with Rates 
as low as 1.65% APR*

APR = annual percentage rate. Rates subject to change 
without notice. Rate based on credit. Credit 

qualifications and approal required. 

Looking for Academic Excellence?
NOW ENROLL ING K-8  FOR  FALL  202 1

school.stmatthias.org - aohare@stmatthias.org - 301-577-9412 

9473 Annpolis Road, Lanham, MD 20706

FOR SALE: All Electric 2012 Nissan Leaf SL 
Only 25K Miles, Excellent Commuter Car, 

Like New: Inside and Out, $8500 OBO 
Drive up to 75 miles a day and never buy gas again! 

Details at http://thomasbannister.com/leaf 

The public safety budget was 
under review by the Greenbelt 
City Council on May 3, bringing 
together representatives of the 
Public Safety Advisory Commit-
tee (PSAC), Community Animal 
Response Team (CART), Com-
munity Emergency Response 
Team (CERT), Greenbelt Volun-
teer Fire Department (GVFD) and 
Animal Shelter. Despite pandemic 
restrictions, these necessary orga-
nizations continue on with their 
particular mandates in keeping 
the city safe. As well, representa-
tives of the Greenbelt Police De-
partment (GPD) presented at the 
meeting, which will be covered 
in a forthcoming News Review 
article.

Laura Kressler, chair of PSAC 
(also Team leader of CART, co-
leader of CERT and spokesper-
son for both groups), informed 
council that due to the pandemic, 
its funds for Fiscal Year 2020-
2021 remain unspent due to a 
cessation of their face-to-face 
approach. Yet, said Kressler in a 
city memo, “the committee does 
plan to look into alternative types 
of outreach we can do this year 
to replace our normal activities,” 
such as virtual programs. Their 
normal activities include National 
Night Out and the Labor Day 
public safety booth and informa-
tion day activities. Kressler asked 
for a repeat amount of $900 for 
the new fiscal year, which will go 
for educational materials like bro-
chures, magnets, safety whistles 
and lights.

Kressler said that PSAC has 
come to the end of its review of 
Mayor Colin Byrd’s Fair and Just 
Policing Act, a report on which 
will soon be made available to 
council, which Byrd said he was 
grateful to hear. Byrd felt that the 
new state policing laws will have 
a bearing as well and advised 
that council may need to move 
ahead with the legislation before 
the report is received.

Resident Bill Orleans and 
Councilmember Rodney Rob-
erts felt that drafts of the report 
should be considered public in-
formation in order to stimulate 
the forthcoming debate. Coun-
cilmembers Emmett Jordan, Ed-
ward Putens and Silke Pope were 
comfortable with PSAC waiting 
to disclose its report until its 
completion. Kressler said that 
their process has been transpar-
ent, with screen shares from their 
open meetings available.

CERT
CERT has 20 active members, 

70 percent of whom are residents. 
CERT requests $150 mostly for 
health supplies, cheaper back-
ground checks for the city’s new 
identification cards and related 
trainings, such as a lost person 
class. CERT looks to improve its 
computer systems and assistance 
to the community and the police 
department.

CERT has been highly focused 
on Covid-19 pandemic-related 
response activities, including: 
grocery shopping and rides to 
medical appointments for se-
niors; staffing the FEMA mass 
vaccination site; assistance to the 
county’s Office of Emergency 
Management (OEM), surge re-
sponse and the Maryland Re-
sponds Medical Reserve Corps, 
Prince George’s County Unit as 
well as educational outreach ef-

Public Safety Groups Move 
Forward with New Budget

by Matthew Arbach

forts related to the pandemic.
CERT has also been a sig-

nificant part of the National 
Capital Region Virtual Emer-
gency Response Team (VERT), 
an initiative spearheaded by its 
Montgomery County CERT sis-
ter organization, which includes 
20 organizations and 120 digital 
volunteers. 

CART
Kressler informed the meet-

ing that CART has 19 active 
members, 68 percent of whom 
are residents.  Like CERT, CART 
has been part of many Covid-19 
initiatives. The CERTCON 2021 
conference held virtually this 
fall will enable CART members 
to train for “a real-life disaster 
response situation.” Your Dog’s 
Friend Foundation provided train-
ing in a wide spectrum of dog-
related subjects like behavior, 
emergencies and communication 
between dog and owner. Other 
trainings were health-related, 
like Stop the Bleed and CPR for 
humans and animals. CART has 
been highly involved in FEMA 
training.

CART requested $1,500, to 
be used for health supplies and 
improvement of their IT systems.

Kressler said that a CART 
disaster response trailer “is cur-
rently in the finalization stage,” 
with its delivery imminent in the 
next few months.  CART’s goals 
include more emergency outreach 
and public-private partnerships, 
increased recruitment and training 
of members, and more effective 
notification systems and operating 
procedures for members.

Fire Department
Chief Thomas Ray and Deputy 

Chief Greg Gigliotti summarized 
the budget needs and status of 
the Greenbelt Volunteer Fire De-
partment. In spite of a legislative 
error, the department still expects 
county money for a new fire en-
gine in mid-May. The station is 
in need of interior/exterior repairs 
as well as a new HVAC run-stop 
control system. Gigliotti was un-
sure which of these would be a 
county or city expense and com-
mitted to research the topic. Ray 
said that currently the balance 

for ambulance fees is at $180,000 
with council hoping it will be 
used for fuel and maintenance.

Gigliotti advised more of a 
city-led approach to creating a 
new fire station (a move to the 
location of the Armory has been 
considered by the city), as using 
county funds would exert county 
control over management and 
staff.

Shelter and Dog Park
Animal Control Supervisor 

Nelly Ortiz and Police Chief 
Richard Bowers presented on 
behalf of the animal shelter and 
dog park. Currently there are 
two animal control officers, one 
for each of the day and evening 
shifts with another full-time and 
half-time employee being sought. 
Budget needs include a replace-
ment vehicle, animal care costs 
and upkeep on the shelter itself.

Bowers said that patrolling of 
the Dog Park is the main issue, 
to make sure proper use and reg-
istration is being followed. Thirty 
Dog Park permits have been is-
sued with a total revenue of $400. 
Bowers and Pope urged residents 
to notify GPD of any improper 
activity at the Dog Park, with 
Bowers stressing that so far, no il-
legal incidents have been reported. 
The Dog Park continues to remain 
unlocked.

In Stream Valley Park behind 
Northway, the new Firefly Sanc-
tuary is now officially open.. Tall 
green grass and a stream provide 
the perfect habitat for fireflies. 

Mary Ann Canter led the 
group that wanted to add a firefly 
sanctuary to Greenbelt as a way 
to make saving the fireflies a 
permanent endeavor. She said that 
the main cause of the dwindling 
number was habitat loss and the 
sanctuary has been created to 
provide an open area. 

“We let the edges go a little 
rough, so they’re not mowing 
quite as much which should help 
the fireflies, and we’ve had great 
weather and nice rain,” Canter 
said. “So, I think that we’ll have 
a really beautiful display this 
year.”

Kevin Carpenter-Driscoll the 
environmental coordinator with 
the Department of Public Works 
said that right now the fireflies 
are in the larva or pupa stage 
where they eat small insects and 
then burrow underground before 
emerging as adults. 

“I suspect the majority of spe-
cies will begin the pupa stage 
within the next few weeks and 
emerge as adults in late May to 
mid-June,” Carpenter-Driscoll 
said. 

Carpenter-Driscoll has been 
working on adding signage to the 
sanctuary telling people what it is 

New Firefly Sanctuary Opens 
In Stream Valley Park

by Melinda Thompson

and reminding crews not to spray 
or mow the area. 

The sanctuary is in a part of 
the park that does not have any 
lights. 

“If you have lights, you have 
no fireflies,” Canter said. “Be-
cause they can’t see each other 
and they use their lights to find 
their mate.”

Canter said in the future, she 
would like to see more signage 
informing the public about the 
stages of a firefly’s life. 

She also said that in the fu-
ture she is hoping to promote 
firefly sanctuaries to other parks 
in Greenbelt where there are 
currently a lot of fireflies. She 
wants to work on outreach and 
the possibility of having an event 
to look at the fireflies and inform 
people about them. 

As the summer comes closer, 
she says, make sure to mark your 
calendars for early June so that 
you can see the fireflies light up 
the night sky. 

Melinda Thompson is a Uni-
versity of Maryland Journalism 
student writing for the News 
Review.

Mary Ann Canter poses at the Firefly sanctuary.
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Greenbelt 301.474.4144 | Shipley’s Choice Medical Park 410.987.8800

MCCARL
 DENTAL GROUP

www.McCarlDental.com

 
$55 EMERGENCY DENTAL EXAM

INCLUDES DIGITAL X-RAYS

Dr. Jay McCarl, Dr. Dianna Lee, Dr. Clayton McCarl, Dr. Richard Duarte, and Dr. David McCarl 
are licensed general dentists.

Over 500 5-star reviews!
COVID Infection Control Certified

Quality and Affordable
Emergency Dental Care

VACCINE continued from page 1

PEACE OFFICERS  PEACE OFFICERS  
MEMORIAL DAY: MAY 15
Join the Vigil for Peace Officers  

fallen in the line of duty

Sat. May 15th, 11 am to 1 pm
at Crescent Rd. near Greenbelt Police bldg.

sponsored by GCPS, Greenbelt Citizens for Public Safety

119 Lakeside Drive
5 beds | 3 baths 

This roomy, beautifully maintained 
home has American-style space 

and comfort, with a distinctly 
European flair to its upgraded 
kitchen and its built-in closet 

storage systems. 

$580,000

Greenbelt 
Listings!

Realtor®

m 301.789.6294
kim.kash@compass.com

Compass is a licensed real estate brokerage that 
abides by Equal Housing Opportunity laws. Information 
is compiled from sources deemed reliable but is not 
guaranteed. All measurements and square footages are 
approximate. This is not intended to solicit property already 
listed. Compass is licensed as Compass Real Estate in DC 
and as Compass in Virginia and Maryland. 660 Pennsylvania 
Avenue SE Suite 300 Washington, DC 20003 | 202.545.6900

2Q Laurel Hill
3 beds | 1 bath 

Freshly renovated 3 bedroom 
1 bath GHI frame home with a 
sunny backyard and a great 

big shed. 

$170,000 

with access and functional needs 
is available as well as onsite 
interpretation in eight spoken 
languages along with American 
Sign Language with Certified 
Deaf Interpretation and Sensory 
Interpretation.

The Community Vaccination 
Center opened in parking lot 
1A of the Greenbelt Metro sta-
tion on April 7. This facility has 
the capacity to administer 3,000 
doses of Covid-19 vaccine every 
day. In the time since the center 
opened, staff have provided more 
than 75,000 vaccinations to resi-
dents.

Register for an appointment by 
visiting covidvax.maryland.gov or 
calling: 1-855-MD-GOVAX (1-
855-634-6829). Anyone younger 
than 18 must be accompanied by 
a parent or guardian to receive a 
vaccination.

Falloff in Demand
The FEMA site, however, is 

apparently seeing at least some 
falloff in new vaccinations (see 
story on this page). The blaze of 
publicity surrounding the FEMA 
site, the highly accessible Belt-
way location and its extended 
hours may have siphoned some 
of the crowds from Cheverly but 
an overall drop in new recipients 
is apparently being felt at both 
sites.  

It is likely that individuals 
motivated to be vaccinated and 
with the resources to get them-
selves in the queue have now 
poured in the doors.  But a more 
flexible and imaginative approach 
is needed to reach the substan-
tial group whose work patterns, 
language, immigration status, 
transportation issues, fears or 
misinformation make vaccination 
more problematic. Government 
at the state and local level seems 
to be moving in this direction. In 
addition, because facilities are op-
erated by different organizations, 
coordination is essential to not 
overreact to the decrease.

Boosting Demand
Governor Larry Hogan recent-

ly announced plans to incentivize 
state employees to get shots and 
potentially other large government 
and private sector employers will 
provide work site immunizations 
or incentives. Schools could also 
be focal points for vaccination 
as the eligible age groups get 
younger. As an example of what 
can be done, the county health 
department recently held an in-
novative 24-hour vaccine-a-thon 
at the Wayne K. Curry Sports 
and Learning Center.

The county this week also 
launched an outreach campaign 
to bring vaccines to the reluctant, 
underserved or transportation 
challenged. The county expects to 
individually contact over 200,000 
eligible residents by phone, text 
or going door to door.  Greenbelt 
is not targeted for this activity 
initially, but most neighboring 
municipalities are on the list.

Still Below Par
The number of Prince Geor-

gians (population ~900,000) ful-
ly vaccinated stands at about 
250,000, with about 100,000 still 
heading for their second shot 
and 20,000 who received single-
shot vaccines. This means that 
about 370,000 residents are either 
fully vaccinated or in the pipeline 
to be vaccinated as of May 11 
(though officials at the Cheverly 
site noted anecdotally that second 
shot recipients had a higher rate 
of no-shows). That leaves over 
300,000 eligible residents (not 
counting those under 16) who 
have received no vaccine at all.

One and Done
To bring shots to underserved 

populations and include those 
who are reluctant or fearful, the 
focus will likely be on using sin-
gle-shot vaccines. The county has 
several health department vans 
heading out into neighborhoods 
to catch people in their place of 
work or worship, while shopping 
or at home but this is inevitably 
a low-volume (if essential) means 
of distribution and the one-shot 
regimes require much less logisti-
cal support. 

An empty waiting room at Prince George's  County Health Depart-
ment indicates the drop in demand for vaccinations.  

As a Maryland Responds 
Medical Reserve Corps volun-
teer, I have been assigned to 
both an outdoor Covid-19 testing 
site in Hyattsville (in February, 
brrrr...) and more recently to 
the vaccination clinic at Prince 
George’s Health Department in 
Cheverly, just across from the 
Prince George’s Hospital Cen-
ter. Both test and vaccination 
sites exhibited the same pattern. 
Initially besieged by those de-
siring tests, the Hyattsville test 
site’s attendance dwindled from 
about 200 tests per day with cars 
overflowing the parking lot, to a 
handful until it was closed. The 
health department site seems to 
be headed in the same direction. 
(See also the story on page 1 re-
lating to the scheduled change in 
services at the Greenbelt Metro 
FEMA vax site.)  

The Cheverly facility is oper-
ating well below capacity. Volun-
teers who had served there since 
it opened said that the first sev-
eral weeks they were constantly 
on the run. Every seat in the 
extensive facility was full and the 
line stretched around the building. 
This was not a walk-up clinic – 
everybody had an appointment 
and they were still bursting at the 
seams. At the peak in mid-March 
to mid-April, they were vaccinat-
ing about 600 individuals per day 
with 11 rooms each vaccinating 
non-stop.

Demand Is Down
Fast forward to Thursday, 

May 6, when I was scheduled at 
Cheverly for the first time. The 
facility had only 60 appointments 
scheduled for the whole day, 
meaning over 500 potential ap-
pointments were going begging. 
Volunteers were twiddling their 
thumbs and though vaccination 
rooms were down to six, nurses 
were popping out of their quar-
ters questing for arms to stick.

Vaccine Batches
When people had to wait, it 

wasn’t because of the crowds, it 
was so that a vial of vaccine that 
served six people (Pfizer) or 11 
people (Moderna) could be guar-
anteed to be completely used up 
without waste during its span of 
viability or by the end of the day. 
With the low turnout, sometimes 
it was nearly two hours before a 
quorum was assembled – result-
ing in the last arrival for the vial 
getting his or her vaccination 
immediately while others with 
earlier appointments waited for an 

A Volunteer’s View

Manning Vaccination Clinics
by Cathie Meetre
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hour or more, despite efforts by 
staff calling recipients to come in 
earlier than scheduled.

Pfizer vaccine was in plenti-
ful supply, but the word was that 
Moderna was running low. There 
were fewer Moderna second-shot 
patients coming in so several 
were rescheduled to other days 
to avoid opening a new vial. For 
some Moderna recipients, this 
was not their first rescheduling.

Hold ’em or Fold ’em
At the very end of the day, 

the receptionist phoned a patient 
to confirm he was arriving short-
ly because he was the last person 
needed to liberate a vial of Pfizer 
vaccine – for which five other 
people had been patiently waiting 
quite a while. He said, “Yes, I’m 
already here – just coming in.” 
So the vial was opened and shots 
commenced. When his name was 
called, however, he was nowhere 
to be found. A second phone call 
established (with some difficulty) 
that he was, in fact, just signing 
in at the Sports and Fitness Cen-
ter clinic about 10 minutes away 
– the wrong “here.”  

But it’s a cliff-hanger. Did 
he use up the last shot? Did a 
shot go to waste? Did he stay 
at Sports and Fitness? Only The 
Shadow knows – because I went 
home.  

The Maryland Responds Medi-
cal Reserve Corps is the state 
branch of a national organization 
that provides trained volunteers to 
assist in disasters or emergencies. 

Though some of the volunteers 
are medically trained, many do 
ancillary tasks like registration 
or running supplies.  Appropriate 
just-in-time training is provided 
as well as classes and simulations 
that equip volunteers with rel-
evant skills. To learn more, go to 
mdresponds.health.maryland.gov.

Ranunculus
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http://mdresponds.health.maryland.gov
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Based on information released by the Greenbelt Police Department, 
www.greenbeltmd.gov/police 

Dates and times are those when police were first contacted about 
incidents.

Police Blotter

The Department is offering a reward of up to $1,000 for information 
leading to the arrest and conviction of a suspect in any of the unsolved 

crimes reported in the blotter.   
Call 1-866-411-TIPS.

People may anonymously report suspected drug activity by calling the 
Drug Tip Line at 240-542-2145.

Carjacking
April 30, 11:27 p.m., 9100 

block Springhill Lane. A man 
approached another man who 
was getting into his vehicle and 
pushed him, produced a handgun 
and demanded the car keys. He 
then fled in the vehicle, a blue 
2015 Toyota RAV 4 SUV with 
Maryland tags 7EM9301.

Shooting
May 3, 1:25 p.m., 6411 Ivy 

Lane. Officers responded to a 
report of the sound of gunshots. 
No one having been shot was 
located, but evidence of shots be-
ing fired was found. A short time 
later three adults walked into a 
local hospital suffering from non-
life-threatening gunshot wounds. 
There is no information at this 
time about who the shooter might 
be. An investigation is ongoing.

Assault
April 29, 9:01 a.m., 9109 

Springhill Lane. Two men were 
involved in a verbal altercation 
when one of them displayed a 
handgun and threatened the other 
person. One of the men then fled 
on foot in the company of an-
other person.

May 4, 8:50 a.m., 7400 block 
Greenway Center Drive. Two 
women were involved in a traf-
fic altercation when one of the 
motorists exited her vehicle and 
allegedly sprayed the other wom-
an’s vehicle with what she be-
lieved to be pepper spray. They 
were advised to obtain warrants.

Fraud
May 1, 5 p.m., 100 block 

Northway. A man put a letter 
containing a check in the U.S. 
Postal Service mailbox at Hill-
side Road and Northway on 
March 10. Unknown person(s) 
gained possession of it, altered 
the amount and the name of the 
payee, and deposited the check 
into a bank account.

Theft
April 30, 11:21 a.m., 7415 

Greenbelt Road. A credit card 
was taken after a locker at LA 
Fitness was broken into. It was 
used later to make unauthorized 
purchases.

Trespassing
April 30, 11:27 a.m., 6000 

block Greenbelt Road. A non-
resident man was arrested and 
charged with trespassing after 
he was found on the grounds of 
Beltway Plaza after having been 
banned from the mall by agents 
of the property. He was released 
on citation pending trial.

Vandalism
May 3,  6 :28 p .m. ,  5921  

Cherrywood Terrace. A man saw 
a juvenile use a rock to break 
out the bedroom window of his 
residence. He then spoke with the 
parent, who handled the incident.

MAGLEV continued from page 1
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Greenbelt News Review issue of January 14, 2021 

From: Greenbelt Homes, Inc.  

Maesha McNeill – 301-474-4161, Ext. 1128, May 11, 2021 

 

 
PRELIMINARY AGENDA  

GHI BOARD OF DIRECTORS 
Thursday, May 20, 2021 

 

 
    
    

 

   

A. GHI Open Session Meeting – starts at 7:45 p.m. (open to members and visitors) 
• Certification of the Election of Board Members by Chairperson of the N&E 

Committee  
• Board Re-organization and Election of Officers for the 2021-22 Term 
• Code of Ethics Acknowledgement for Board Members 
• Appointment of Member Complaint Panels 
• Proposed Board Meeting Dates during May to December 2021. 
• Designation of GDC Stockholders  
• Announcement of Executive Session Board Meeting Held on May 6, 2021 
• Announcement of a Complaint Hearing Held in a Closed Meeting on May 10, 

2021 
• Approve Minutes of the Special Open Session Meeting Held on April 15, 2021 
• Approve Minutes of the Regular Open Session Meeting Held on April 15, 2021 
• Proposed Letter from GHI re: ScMaglev Draft Environmental Impact Statement 
• Proposal to Conduct a Member Survey re: Interest in Electric Charging Stations 

for Vehicles  
• Proposal to Conduct a Post-HIP Member Survey to Obtain Data for Future Home 

Improvement Programs 
• Approve a Motion to Hold an Executive Session Meeting on May 20, 2021 

 
B. GHI Executive Session Meeting – starts after the GHI Open Session meeting 

adjourns (closed to members and visitors)  
• Approve Minutes of Executive Session Meeting held on April 15, 2021 
• 2021 Contract for Sidewalk Repairs – 2nd reading 
• Member Complaint Matter  
• Member Financial Matters  

 

When: May 20, 2021 07:45 PM Eastern Time (US and Canada)  
Register in advance for this meeting: 
https://zoom.us/meeting/register/tJIufu2gqDsvE9IBr9QRHaobISOyCXAMjIsP  
 
After registering, you will receive a confirmation email containing information about 
joining the meeting. 
 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

To request a sign language interpreter for a board meeting,  
go to http://www.ghi.coop/content/interpreter-request-form, 
contact us by phone (301-474-4161) or fax (301-474-4006). 

Regular Board meetings are open to Members 
For more information, visit our website: www.ghi.coop 

 

Burglary
April 29, 5:33 a.m., 7541 

Greenbelt Road. A forced entry 
was made into Starbucks. It is 
not known if anything was taken.

April 29, 5:46 a.m., 7555 
Greenbelt Road. A forced entry 
was made into Subway and a 
cash register was taken.

Peeping Tom
May 1, 11:18 p.m., 6600 block 

Lake Park Drive. A woman said 
a man was looking in her con-
dominium window. She believes 
she knows who the man is. An 
investigation is ongoing.

Vehicle Crime
One vehicle was stolen. A 

black 2013 Toyota Camry with 
Maryland tags 5CR2213 was tak-
en from 9342 Edmonston Road 
on May 3.

Four vehicles were recovered, 
two by Metropolitan Police. A 
Honda XR650LM motorcycle 
taken from Mandan Road was 
located in the 600 block O Street, 
N.W., in D.C. and a 2010 Honda 
Accord taken from the 9200 
block Springhill Lane was found 
in the 2000 block Ridgecrest 
Court, S.E., Washington, D.C.

A 2005 Nissan Murano sto-
len April 30 from 8106 Mandan 
Road was recovered the next day 
in the 7500 block Mandan Road. 
A 2012 Honda Civic reported sto-
len March 7 from the 9200 block 
Edmonston Road was recov-
ered April 30 by Prince George’s 
County Police in Lanham. The 
tags on the vehicle at the time of 
theft, Virginia VMV2980, were 
not recovered and are still out 
as stolen.

Front tags were taken from 
two vehicles, one in the 9100 
block Springhill Lane and the 
other in the 6200 block Greenbelt 
Road.

Driver side airbags were re-
moved from four vehicles after 
windows were broken to gain ac-
cess. These were taken from 7700 
and 7722 Hanover Parkway and 
7809 and 7821 Mandan Road.

Handicap placards were taken 
from two vehicles on Mandan 
Road, 7801 and 7821, after win-
dows were broken out to gain 
entry. 

A window was broken out at 
8150 Lakecrest Drive and mili-
tary equipment was removed and 
a wallet was removed at 9110 
Edmonston Road.

Victim Identified
The man who had been pro-

nounced deceased from gunshot 
wounds on Tuesday, May 4, in 
the 9100 block of Springhill 
Lane, in a report in last week’s 
Police Blotter, has been identified 
as Kennedy Nwabueze Ogbonna, 
a 29-year-old Greenbelt resident. 
An investigation is ongoing.

are described.  The comments 
also include DEIS postponement 
of geophysical and geotechnical 
analysis, though analysis of soil 
and the subsurface strata are a 
significant factor in design (es-
pecially of tunnels and bridges) 
from the very earliest stages.  
She pondered how alignments 
could have been chosen without 
considering such factors.

Strategy
Part of carrying the day is 

strategic planning to capitalize on 
any potential advantages and to 
be ready to respond to setbacks.  
Grant’s strategy incorporates a 
series of fallbacks.  They want 
to win in the first round with a 
strongly-supported recommen-
dation to pursue the no-build 
option. If, however, the Federal 
Railroad Administration (FRA) 
decides to go ahead, Grant’s first 
fallback recommends a new DEIS 
be required since the current one 
is so flawed. Her second level of 
fallback is that requested informa-
tion must be delivered and that 
the comment period should be 
extended to accommodate that – 
at least buying time.

Lining up the Ducks  
Grant pointed out that the 

comments are so detailed for a 
number of reasons.  One is that 
they make the point that, “The 
city is really serious about the 
project and not just making a 
position statement.” She also 
notes that the level of detail and 
thoroughness provide a deterrent 
because of the work required 
to counter the well-documented 
objections. Lastly, if the city 
wants to appeal, it has all the 
groundwork needed to immedi-
ately request an injunction to stop 
any work taking place.  If the 
project moves forward regardless, 
the countering evidence must be 
available immediately, because 
once work starts, it’s too late.  
She also noted that to appeal an 
issue, it must be raised during the 
comment period.

Grant was frankly amazed 
by the recent communique from  
Baltimore Washington Rapid 
Rail (BWRR) that the Spellman 
overpass, cited in the DEIS as 
being demolished, was in fact 
safe.  But she emphasized that 
this information cannot be relied 
upon as jurisdiction lies with the 
FRA and not with BWRR.

Councilmembers were enthu-
siastic about the report.  Council-
member Judith Davis wanted to 
deliver a copy in person to U.S. 
Representative Steny Hoyer and 
Senators Ben Cardin and Chris 
Van Hollen.  She noted that she 
hoped reference was made to the 

Migratory Bird Treaty Act, which 
as a resident noted “would slow 
them up by two years,” by re-
quiring an analysis of intentional 
bird take which would result 
from the effects of the distur-
bance around the tunnel entrance. 

Councilmember Rodney Rob-
erts mentioned there were five 
different projects affecting the 
Beaver Dam Creek which were 
being considered piecemeal. He 
was assured that they were all 
included in the brief.  

Other council activities at this 
meeting will be summarized in a 
later issue.

Eleanor Roosevelt High School band students have started meeting outdoors after school in small 
groups, in order to play together after more than a year of virtual band class. Students are spaced 
six feet apart and wear special masks with a flap through which the instrument mouthpiece can 
be inserted, as well as bell covers to filter the air coming out of the end of the instrument. De-
spite the challenges of masks, and the need for many clothespins to stop the music blowing off 
the stands, the students and band teacher Rachel Zephir are delighted to be able to make music 
together again in person.
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Playing Together Again: Outdoor Band

LISTEN to the 
NEWS REVIEW

Visually impaired 
may listen for free
Call Metropolitan 
Washington Ear

301-681-6636
No special equipment needed

http://www.greenbeltmd.gov/police
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CLASSIFIED ADVERTISING 

 

GREENBELT SERVICE CENTER

Auto Repairs & 
Road Service

A.S.E. Certified Technicians 
Maryland State Inspections

161 CENTERWAY 
GREENBELT, MD 

301-474-8348

RICHARD K. GEHRING, HOME IMPROVEMENT
SPECIALIST IN REMODELING & REPAIRS

CARPENTRY – DRYWALL – PAINTING
KITCHENS – BATHROOMS

SIDING – WINDOWS – DOORS – DECKS
LICENSED – INSURED – LEAD PAINT CERTIFIED

MHIC #84145
PHONE 301-448-8703

 
 Traditional Funerals 
 Memorial Services 
 Cremations 
 Flowers 
 Caskets, Vaults, Urns 
 Pre-Arrangements 
 Large on-site parking 

Family Owned and Operated  
since 1858 

301-927-6100             
www.gaschs.com 

4739 Baltimore Avenue 
Hyattsville, MD  20781 

RATES
CLASSIFIED: $3.00 minimum for ten words.  15¢ for each ad-

ditional word.  Submit ad with payment to the News Review office by  
6 p.m. Tuesday, or to the News Review drop box in the Co-op gro-
cery store before 5 p.m. Tuesday, or mail to 15 Crescent Rd., Suite 
100, Greenbelt, MD 20770.

BOXED: $10 column inch.  Minimum 1.5 inches ($15).  Deadline 
2 p.m. Monday for ads that need to be set up, including those needing 
clip art and/or borders. 6 p.m. Tuesday for camera-ready ads.

NEEDED: Please include name, phone number and address with 
ad copy.  Ads not considered accepted until published.

DROP ads and payments in the mail slot in the exterior door of 
the News Review office. The door is located to the left of the main 
entrance on the east side of the Community Center (side closest to  
Roosevelt Center and the Municipal Building). 

AD DESK: 301-474-4131 or ads@greenbeltnewsreview.com.

w

Greenbelt Auto & Truck Repair Inc.
159 Centerway Road
Greenbelt, Maryland 20770

301-982-2582
www.greenbeltautoandtruck.com

A.S.E.

A complete service facility equipped to 
perform all service requirements that your 
manufacturer recommends to comply with 
Preventive Maintenance service sched-
ules & extended warranty programs!  Also, 
routine repairs that keep your vehicles 
operating safely and reliably.

Master Certified Technicians

Auto-body, collision repairs and theft recovery damage
A.S.E. Certified Technicians, 
Insurance Claims Welcome.

Free estimates, please call for appointment

 

12B Plateau Place, 2 BR, 1BA W/ Beautiful Garden! 
135A Northway, 4BR, 2.5BA FOR RENT, $2900PM! 

CALL OR TEXT FOR DETAILS!! 301.385.0523 
 
 
 Sarah V. Liska  

Broker/Owner 
Freedom Realty 
Phone: 301.385.0523 
sarah@freedomrealtyhomes.com  
 

HELP WANTED

STYLIST, SHAMPOO HELP and nail 
tech.  If you have a good following and 
remain employed with me for the term 
of one year, I will pay a $1,000 bonus 
at the end of the first year. Dominick’s 
in Greenbelt. 301-980-9200.

BOOKKEEPERS – Beltsville, MD 
area. Utilize accounting software to 
record, store and analyze information. 
Verify financial data and maintain ac-
count records. Check order statements, 
bills and other financial documents for 
accurate data entry. Receive and record 
payments, ensuring mathematical ac-
curacy. Comply with government and 
company accounting procedures. Send 
res to: ERB Properties LLC, 10135 
Bacon Drive, Beltsville, MD 20705.

LICENSED REAL ESTATE AGENT 
WANTED – Evenings and week-
ends. Guaranteed income. Please 
send experience and availability to  
greenbeltbroker@gmail.com.

MERCHANDISE

KAYAK – Single or tandem Swedish 
Mercury modular, lightly used $800. 
Call 443-995-0627.

SERVICES

LAWN & ORDER is often considered 
the best yard services outfit in Greenbelt 
for which of the following reasons? 
A) They use laser-guided mowers that 
measure and cut each blade to an exact 
height, B) They hand-cut each blade 
using surgical scissors, C) Due to ad-
vancing age, they sometimes forget to 
charge for their services, D) They have 
the most interesting ads. So call Dennis 
at 240-264-7638 and maybe they will 
forget to charge you as well. Please 
remember to stay safe! We don’t want 
to blow it now.

MISSY’S DECORATING – Serv-
ing Greenbelt for over 30 years. 
Interior painting. Free estimates.  
MHIC #26409. Insured. Call Missy, 
301-345-7273.

FRANK’S VIDEO CONVERSION 
– Convert VHS tapes/8mm movies, 
slides to DVD. LP records to CD.  
H 240-295-3994, C 703-216-7293.

DAVE’S HANDYMAN SERVICE – 
Drywall work, painting interior/exte-
rior, light construction, trim work, deck 
and shed repairs, cleaning and sealing. 
443-404-0449.

LEW’S CUSTOM UPHOLSTERY – 
Free estimates, fabric samples, local 
business for over 30 years. Call Missy, 
301-345-7273.

HOUSECLEANING – Over 20 years 
in Greenbelt area. Weekly, bi-weekly, 
monthly or one-time cleaning offered. 
Local references and free estimates 
available. Debbie, 301-523-9884.

LAWN MAINTENANCE and power 
washing service. Reasonable rates. Call 
240-391-8615.

PROFESSIONAL PLUMBER to in-
stall, replace, repair, or upgrade your 
present plumbing fixtures. Free esti-
mates. No extra charge for weekend or 
evening service. Call David Jarvis @ 
240-470-5450. Save this ad for a 10% 
discount on future plumbing service.

KELLAHER MAINTENANCE EN-
GINEERING, LLC – Plumbing, elec-
trical, painting, drywall, leaf removal, 
landscape design, flower beds, bucket 
truck services, stump grinding, pruning 
trees & removal, pole lighting, power 
washing siding & decks. Mulch & top 
soil delivery. Dkellaher@hotmail.com 
301-318-5472. Insured. Visa, Master-
card, Discover.

OPENINGS in my day-care all ages. 
Call Kathy 301-441-2463.

GREENBELT YARDMAN – By 
the job or by the hour call John  
240-605-0985.

HAULING AND JUNK REMOVAL 
– Complete clean out, garages, houses, 
construction, debris, etc.  Licensed & 
insured - free estimates. Accept credit 
cards. Mike Smith, 301-346-0840.

PATTI’S PETSITTING – By a pro-
fessional Animal Care Specialist. 
All types of animals! Insured! Rea-
sonable rates! References available.  
Patti, 301-910-0050.

REFINISHING AND INSTALLING 
hardwood floors – kitchen and baths 
remodeling, painting and drywall/
plaster… Price structures that fit any 
budget. Call today for free estimate…  
Licensed… Insured… 301-844-8897.

YARD/MOVING SALES

YARD SALE – Saturday, May 22, 
9:00-1:00. Corner of Ridge Rd. and 
Plateau Pl. Lots of stuff - CDs, kitchen, 
books, Christmas, fabrics, glassware, 
household. Most items priced $1-$2-$3.

EVERY SATURDAY & SUNDAY 
– VFW Post 8950 presents: The Com-
munity Flea Market at 9800 Good Luck 
Rd., Lanham, Md. 8 a.m. to 2 p.m. 
301-873-0663.

mailto:greenbeltbroker@gmail.com
mailto:Dkellaher@hotmail.com
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Realty 1, Inc. 
Our 33rd Year in Greenbelt 

330011  998822--00004444       
R1MD.com 

Linda Ivy 301-675-0585 
Mark Riley 301-792-3638 

H. Dwayne Taylor - 301-323-8384 
 

Leonard Wallace - Broker            
301-675-9036 

The Leader in 
Greenbelt Real Estate 

 

Remodeled Rambler 4 BR, 3 Bath 
home - new appliances, countertops, 
cabinets & more.  Walk-out finished 
basement with full bath & bedroom. 
Addition With Full Bath Downstairs 
2 BR GHI townhome with large family 
room/bedroom on main level.  Com-
pletely remodeled - opened kitchen. 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 

Senior Living  55+Community 2Br 
2Ba condo w/fireplace & more! Remod-
eled w/new kitchen, modern baths, 
sunlit enclosed patio, new carpt & paint. 
Cape Cod Home  Investors - priced to 
sell!  3BR, 1 1/2 BA home with large 
fenced yard & 2 sheds.  Sep. dining 
rm., br & full bath on mn. lev. $208,900 
Estate Sale GHI 2 Bedroom townhome 
with hardwood floors, opened kitchen & 
breakfast bar.  Large fenced backyard 
opens onto protected woodlands. 
Brick Townhome with Addition Full 
bath on main level.  Remodeled kitchen 
& bath.  Central A/C, refinished hard-
wood flrs., shaded & fenced backyard. 
Large floorplan w/addition Half bath 
on main level.  Masonry townhome w/
fenced backard & brick patio.  Zoned 
HVAC system, 11’ x 17’ master br. 
Cape Cod SFH 3br 2 1/2ba home with 
rem. Kitchen, above-ground pool & 
wrap-around deck.  Finished basement 
with family room and office space. 
Townhome with 2 additions 2 bed-
room GHI home on fenced, corner lot.  
Large family room addition in back, 
extra storage in front.  Central HVAC. 
4 Bedroom 3 Level Townhome Mas-
ter bedroom & full bath on main level.  
Opened remodeled kitchen, fireplace in 
lr.  Backs to protected woodlands. 
Charlestowne Village Single-level 1-
br condo in Greenbelt - no stairs!  Par-
quet flooring throughout.  Remodeled 
kit. With S/S appliances.  $149,900 
Addition - Backs to Woodlands 
Completely remodeled throughout; half 
bath on main level.  Zoned HVAC sys-
tem.  Fenced yard, shed & raised deck. 
Brick Townhome 2 Bedroom GHI 
townhome remodeled throughout.  
Modern kitchen with s/s dishwasher.  
Hardwood both levels.  $169,900 
Upper Level One Bedroom GHI home 
with full-sized washer and dryer in 
separate laundry room.  Refinished 
hardwood flooring throughout.  Nice! 
2 BR Townhome Remodeled GHI 
home w/ new carpet fresh paint & ce-
ramic bath.  Priced to sell at $124,900 
Full Attached Inlaw apartment 5 BR, 
4 Bath home with lots of space.  Eleva-
tor to bedroom level; no stairs!  2 Full 
kitchens, generator, fireplace & more. 

Need to reach us right away?  
Text ‘Greenbelt’ to 8888000000 on 
your cell phone and get an in-
stant response!  We can show 
you any listing in Greenbelt.   

Scan here with your  
cell phone and go 
directly to our web-
site!  Search all of 
the MLS and more. 

SOLDSOLD  

SOLDSOLD  

SOLDSOLD  

Your Greenbelt Specialists 
In Roosevelt Center 

SOLDSOLD  

JC Landscaping
Beds Trenched and Mulched,
Annuals, Flowers, Perennials,

Ornamental shrubs and trees installed, 
Small tree removal.  

Shrubs and small trees trimmed and 
pruned.  New lawn seeding or sod.  

Free Estimates
301-742-0364

Pet Care 
Services

 Long Work Days? 
Travel Plans? 

Mid-Day Dog Walking • Cat Care 
• and more.

 
 

 
Prepare For Your Return  

To Work & Travel! 
We provide  

Mid-day Dog Walking 
Pet Sitting * Cat Care * and much more 

……………………………………………………………… 

301-260-TAIL (8245) 
www.MaestrosTailPetCare.com 

 

301-260-(TAIL) 8245
info@maestrostail.com

www.MaestrosTailPetCare.com

Overpayments Policy
To properly account for 

overpayments too small to 
warrant refunding, effective 
March 25, 2021, the  News 
Review will accumulate over-
payments of less than $1.00 
and periodically contribute the 
funds to a registered charity.  
Once the office reopens, this 
policy will not apply to pay-
ments made in person.

PUBLIC WORKS continued from page 1

cemetery and the Greenbelt Con-
nection. 

Accomplishments
The budget document identi-

fies pages of accomplishments 
from the mundane “painted all 
the yellow curbs in Franklin 
Park” to the impressive “achieved 
the highest point total ever since 
the Sustainable Maryland pro-
gram’s inception.” Readers are 
encouraged to view the budget 
document online to see the full 
range of the department’s accom-
plishments. 

Covid-19
Public Works was a key play-

er in the city’s response to the 
pandemic. Staff designed, fabri-
cated and installed the plexiglass 
sneeze guards that have sprouted 
up throughout city facilities, re-
designed some workspaces to 
allow distancing and continued 
essential services such as refuse 
collection. Parks maintenance 
was possibly the only department 
where staff could not work from 
home. Work was redesigned fairly 
quickly to allow all workers to 
go about their business while 
maintaining social distancing. 
The pandemic also changed how 
staff cleaned city facilities, Public 
Works Director James Sterling 
reported. Department management 
is constantly preparing as if city 
buildings were opening tomorrow, 
which, he noted, comes at a cost.  
They also took advantage of 
buildings being largely empty to 
conduct repairs and improvements 
that would otherwise be difficult, 
such as installing a water filtra-
tion system in the Youth Center, 
where water quality had been ac-
ceptable, according to tests, but 
was discolored and unappetizing 
in appearance. 

Infrastructure
In the current fiscal year, no 

capital projects were performed 
unless funded by grants. Thus, 
the proposed projects are the 
same as those proposed for the 
current year. The department has 
established an equipment life 
cycle, a replacement schedule 
and replacement cost estimates 
for each city facility. Money will 
need to be allocated for these 
projects and other needed capital 
improvements, Sterling said. He 
urged that the city resurface at 
least one mile of street each year.  
With 26 miles of streets main-
tained by the city, this would cre-
ate a 26-year re-pavement cycle.

Sustainability
Sustainability continues to 

be a departmental focus. Cur-
rently, all the electricity the 
city uses is from wind. By the 
fall of 2022 he expects that 
the solar farm project will be 
in operation, which will offset 
80 to 90 percent of the cur-
rent electrical consumption.   
The department is shifting from 
gas-powered to electric-powered 
vehicles and equipment to the 
extent possible. Staff must prove 
that there is no electric-powered 
alternative before purchasing 
gas-powered equipment. The pur-
chase of electric leaf blowers, 
chain saws and the like has been 
popular, Sterling reported, as they 
are generally lighter than the 
gas-powered equivalent. How-
ever, there is some equipment for 
which there is yet no acceptable 
electric option such as large chain 
saws and pickup trucks used for 
snow and ice removal.  

Staffing
Sterling reported that Public 

Works is currently seeking to fill 
three supervisor positions with 

another retirement expected by 
the end of the year. As part of 
this process, they are evaluating 
the department’s current needs 
and operations and modifying the 
job responsibilities in response.  
He expects that the organization 
chart will look much different in 
the FY23 budget document. No 
additional positions are requested. 
Sterling noted, however, that the 
department will be taking on the 
maintenance of Greenbelt Station 
rights-of-way and park areas. In 
addition, remaining Sustainable 
Maryland Certified imposes addi-
tional workload and the no-spray 
pesticide policy has created more 
manual labor to maintain the city 
parks. At some point, he said, 
these needs will require additional 
staffing to maintain the current 
level of services.  

Waste Collection 
The FY21 adopted budget 

had projected a $29,800 loss in 
the waste collection and disposal 
budget.  The department did 
somewhat better, losing $9,900.  
A larger loss ($52,500) is pro-
jected for the next fiscal year.  
No increase in fees is requested.  

Greenbelt Connection
Demand for rides remains 

high. Sterling said that on week-
days it is hard to get a ride un-
less the resident makes a reser-
vation several days in advance. 
When asked by Councilmember 
Silke Pope if the city could in-
crease the range of the service, 
taking residents further afield, 
Sterling noted that it would be 
difficult to maintain the schedule 
if the buses go further away.  

Fares remain unchanged with 
seniors paying $1 per ride and 
others paying $2. The connection 
consistently operates at a deficit 
with fares bringing in $7,400. 
Tax revenue pays the remaining 
$118,700. 

Since the city is currently us-
ing Berwyn Heights’ connection 
bus, Councilmember Rodney 
Roberts wondered if the city 
could operate both buses regu-
larly, rather than using the second 
bus as a backup. Sterling noted 
that the budget does not cover 
the cost of a second driver, which 
Mayor Colin Byrd immediately 
requested to add to the list of 
possible additions for discussion 
at the May 17 final budget work-
session. 

Other Additions
Councilmember Judith Davis 

asked that a “tree canopy en-
hancement program” be added to 
the list of possible additions. This 
program would pay residents to 
plant trees.  

Shoppers at the Greenbelt Farmers Market on Sunday, May 9 
include Hannah Dalager with Halea, Kaya, and Violet.  

How much goodness goes on one bike?  Jeff Lemieux of Proteus 
Bicycles displays his haul from the first market of the year.  
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A steady stream of people 

enjoyed the first market of the 
season. All the early vegeta-
bles were aplenty and the star 
of the show was the scarce 
but delicious early strawber-
ries. Although masks were 

Farmers Market 2021 Opens

still required, the atmosphere 
in this Covid-19 year was 
markedly more open feeling 
and most people seemed suf-
ficiently inured to their masks 
that there were no sore mo-
ments.

Don't be a doormat! 
Be ON one.  

$30 gets you on 
thousands.

www.GreenbeltNewsReview.com

http://www.GreenbeltNewsReview.com
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To walk with Graeme Simp-
son is to be brought into aware-
ness and wonder about the world 
around you at the micro-level. 
Plants like the grasses at Bud-
dy Attick Park and the clover, 
Graeme told me, attract butterflies 
like the eastern tiger swallowtail, 
cabbage moth and skippers. I 
nodded as he talked, as though 
I knew what skippers were, as 
though I understood clover to be 
anything other than something I 
wish I could find four leaves of. 

I thought Dan and I were 
meet ing  Graeme,  a  wor ld- 
renowned nature photographer 
originally from New Zealand and 
current resident of Greenbelt, to 
talk about his observations about 
litter around Greenbelt Lake, but 
what happened instead was that 
Graeme introduced Dan and me 
to something magical and life-
altering; in just a few minutes he 
brought us into glorious wonder 
and enthusiasm about everything 
around us. “This is a white oak, 
your state tree,” Graeme said, 
pointing out the beautiful tree we 
were standing beneath.

 Mostly I just tried to nod 
and keep up, as Graeme gently 
showed us an empty robin’s nest 
in a bush low to the ground. 
“This was an inexperienced rob-
in,” he said, explaining that she 
had laid five eggs and just in the 
last two days a snake had gotten 
to them. “But she’ll learn and 
when she lays another batch this 
summer she’ll lay them higher, in 
a tree,” and he waved his hand 
toward the many trees that sur-
rounded us. The story about the 
egg loss not a sad one, then, but 
one of hope. 

Graeme showed us wild garlic 
mustard, which people harvest 
at the lake for their salads. He 
showed us the beginnings of the 
nest of a Baltimore oriole and 
described how the birds build 
them. He pointed out black lo-
cust trees, covered in white blos-
soms; tulip poplar trees; Ameri-
can hollies that attract ruby- and 
golden-crowned kinglets; fringe 
trees; freshly planted milkweed 
by the forebay that will soon 
attract monarchs; mimosa trees; 
wild strawberries; and Japanese 
honeysuckle. There we paused 
as Graeme drew our attention to 
the songs of migratory warblers 
in the woods just beyond. As he 
showed us plants, he talked about 
what birds use them, pointed 
out a fox’s den, told us how 
green herons, of which there is 
frequently one at the lake, are 
toolmakers, catching dragonflies 
they then use to lure fish.

Graeme a l so  showed  us 
garbage. On his walks around 
Greenbelt Lake he collects lit-
ter, and on our walk he wore a 
rubber glove on one hand so he 
could stoop and gather what he 
called micro-litter as we passed. 
“Cigarette butts have been in-
creasing,” he told us. “They get 
in the tummies of the water-
fowl…so they think they are 
full, and they die.” Graeme told 
us about some of the migratory 
waterfowl we might see: ruddy 
ducks, wood ducks, hooded mer-
gansers, common loons and more. 
I thought of them with a cigarette 
butt or two in the stomach, filling 
them up, and started paying more 
attention to spotting micro-litter 
myself, so I could collect it and 

A Walk with a Naturalist
Opens Eyes, Ears and Mind

by Kyla Hanington

dispose of it to keep the birds 
and animals we look forward to 
seeing a bit more safe. 

Graeme told us, “We have a 
mallard on the lake – and she’s 
a really good mother at the mo-
ment, looking after nine little 
ducklings. And she has a hook 
that’s gone right through the top 
beak. Experts have come to see 
and they can’t catch her, because 
if they take her away to fix it the 
young ducklings won’t survive.” 
He stooped to pick up a plastic 
water bottle. “That’s what hap-
pens, you see, when there are 
hooks and things left behind.”

Graeme told us he picks up 
hundreds of cellophane wrappers 
from the straws of juice boxes, 
noting that people are so careful 
to throw their juice boxes away 
but drop the plastic wrapper on 
the ground. While we were with 
him, he found several, along with 
plastic bottle caps and plastic 
rings those caps attach to, which 
birds swallow or get trapped 
around their necks, respectively. 
On the peninsula there were two 
different bags of dog waste; some 
owner had been mindful enough 
to pick up after their dog and 
then left the plastic bag with 
nicely sealed poo in it on the 
ground. Dan said, “I want to ask 
them, who are they leaving that 
for?” There is no sealed-bag-of-
dog-poo collector, and yet this 
garbage, like so much of what we 
saw, was dropped within 30 feet 
or so of a visible garbage can.

There are local fishers Graeme 

sees every day who are incred-
ibly mindful of their hooks and 
lines, who clean up as they go, 
but others who come by for a 
day or two are less careful, frus-
trating regulars and damaging 
birds. Graeme showed us fishing 
line he’d picked up earlier in 
the morning. “This gets around 
the neck of the state bird, the 
Baltimore oriole. They use it for 
nesting material, and their little 
feet get stuck in the line.” 

He cleans up around the lake 
regularly. “It’s a natural thing in 
New Zealand,” he explained, “an 
idealism that you want to walk 
everywhere without seeing litter 
on the ground.” But he is not the 
only person focused on cleaning 
up around Greenbelt Lake, nam-
ing regulars he sees who also 
pick up litter as they go. He said 
that they pick up about 2,500 
pieces of micro-litter every five 
days, while in other parks of the 
same size there could be as much 
as 25,000 pieces. 

“I try to lead by example,” 
he told us, as he stepped down 
an embankment to collect yet 
another plastic water bottle, “and 
people do see me cleaning up 
and make an effort to clean up, 
too.” The story of litter around 
Greenbelt Lake not a sad one 
then, but one of hope. Dan and I 
now see the Lake in a new light, 
flush with birds, wild strawber-
ries and tiny pieces of litter we 
will collect and put safely where 
they belong.

Graeme Simpson holds up fishing line he found dropped on the 
ground less than 30 feet from the nearest garbage can.   

Graeme tells Kyla about the turtles who lay eggs on the banks 
of the peninsula.

This Oriole's nest is constructed of fishing line.  

- Photos by Daniel R. Hamlin

Send Us Your High Resolution Photos!
The News Review encourages readers to send in photos of 

Greenbelt landmarks, activities and the changing seasons. Photos 
should be at least 300 dpi, and must include the name of the pho-
tographer and a caption. The caption must name any identifiable 
people in the photo, as well as explain the picture. 

If you are sending photos from your phone, please choose the 
option to send "actual size", or upload the photos to your computer 
first and then email the photos at full size. Send photos to editor@
greenbeltnewsreview.com.


